
 

 

 

September 29, 2025    

 

 

 

 

The Honorable Kathy Hochul 

Governor  

NYS State Capitol  

Albany, NY 12224 

 

Re: A.6063 (Lunsford)/S.4423 (Hoylman-Sigal) 

 

Dear Governor Hochul,  

LeadingAge New York and its not-for-profit, mission-driven long-term care provider members write to you 

today in opposition to A.6063 (Lunsford)/S.4423 (Hoylman-Sigal) -- a bill that would amend the Estates, 

Powers and Trusts Law, to expand the individuals who may benefit from a wrongful death action and the 

damages recoverable in such an action.  Under this bill, surviving close family members eligible to claim 

damages would be expanded to include persons standing in loco parentis to the decedent and individuals to 

whom the decedent stood in loco parentis.  Recoverable damages would be expanded to include non-

pecuniary injuries, such as grief, anguish, loss of companionship, loss of services and support, and loss of 

nurture and guidance. We are keenly aware of the heartbreaking losses that are endured with the death of a 

loved one, and that these losses are particularly difficult to bear when the death is caused by wrongful conduct.  

However, LeadingAge New York must oppose this legislation due to significant concerns around its impacts 

on health care costs and ultimately access to care, especially in light of the distressed financial condition of the 

state’s not-for-profit and public long-term care providers and the inadequacy of Medicaid rates.  

 

The expansion of damages authorized by this legislation will only add to already exorbitant liability insurance 

premium costs in New York State.  One recent study by the actuarial firm Milliman has estimated that 

legislation of this type could increase New York’s already high medical professional liability premiums by 

nearly 40 percent.1 This considerable increase would be on top of the already exorbitant premium costs New 

York’s non-profit long-term care providers currently shoulder.  Liability insurance premiums are high in New 

York, at least in part, due to its history of high damage awards, even in the absence of the expanded damages 

authorized by this bill.  A recent report from Diederich Healthcare2 showed that in 2021, New York had the 

highest cumulative medical liability payout of any state in the country, as well as the highest medical 

malpractice payout per capita.  It is also noteworthy that, while New York State considers legislation that will 

further drive up liability insurance costs, many other states have comprehensive provisions to contain 

excessive medical liability insurance costs, including limits on damages. New York does not, and this is part 

of the reason our medical malpractice insurance and payout costs far exceed every other state in the country. 

 

 
1 Review of NY Bills S.74-A/A.6770: Proposed Expansion of NY’s Wrongful Death Act, https://www.nycji.org/research . 
2 Diederich Healthcare, 2022 Medical Malpractice Payout Analysis, 
https://www.diederichhealthcare.com/wordpress_content/uploads/2022/05/2022-medical-malpractice-payout-analysis.pdf .  

https://www.nycji.org/research
https://www.diederichhealthcare.com/wordpress_content/uploads/2022/05/2022-medical-malpractice-payout-analysis.pdf


 
 

 

The substantial increase in liability insurance costs driven by this legislation will only exacerbate the financial 

distress of New York’s long-term care providers.  These providers are paid primarily by Medicaid and will 

have to absorb a substantial increase in liability premiums within already inadequate Medicaid rates, which 

have not been increased for inflation since 2007 (with the exception of the 1 percent increase enacted in 2022).  

New York’s nursing home Medicaid reimbursement, for example, is among the lowest in the country when 

compared to the cost of providing care.  

 

Further, as this legislation is being considered, it is critical to acknowledge the devastating and ongoing impact 

of the COVID-19 pandemic on our long-term/post-acute care system, with skyrocketing costs, staffing 

challenges, financial losses, and again, with no inflation-adjusted updates to Medicaid rates since 2007. Our 

not-for-profit and public long-term care providers are properly pouring all of their resources into staffing, high 

quality care, and a high quality of life for residents. They cannot afford the sizeable increase in liability 

premiums that this legislation would trigger. It is simply untenable and will only drive more mission-driven 

health care providers out of operation, further limiting access to high-quality, non-profit long-term care 

services for those individuals who need it most.  

 

The already high liability costs and litigious environment of New York State are discouraging health care 

professionals from pursuing careers in New York.  Shortages of health care professionals are already creating 

gaps in access to care. In aging services, there are few geriatricians, at a time when we need more people 

specializing in working with older adults. The state should avoid implementing new policies that further 

threaten access to critical services when the aging population is growing. 

 

In sum, the added costs of this legislation will add to the strain on a system of care that is already struggling to 

stay afloat.  It places mission-driven and public providers at risk of closure and may leave many consumers 

with less desirable care options or no care at all. This bill also threatens to exacerbate access to care issues not 

only for older adults, but for individuals throughout the health care continuum.  

 

If the state wishes to adjust the damages recoverable in liability actions, it must be done in a responsible 

manner that considers increases in costs to providers, adjusts Medicaid rates to cover those costs, includes 

reasonable protections to contain those costs, and ensures access to care throughout the health care continuum.  

 

For these reasons, LeadingAge NY urges you to veto A.6063 (Lunsford)/S.4423 (Hoylman-Sigal).  

 

Sincerely,  

 
Sebrina Barrett 

President & CEO 

LeadingAge New York  

 


